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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

October 19, 2011. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson.  Staff present: Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Police Sergeant, Seth Allen; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Deputy Chief-Training, Matt Powers and City Administrator, Gary Rogers Jr. Guests present: Dan Hoffman, John and Jake Danker, Lisa Klostermann, Jim Williams,Cynthia Petersen and Gazette Reporter John Schweitzer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the amended agenda removing Item #H.4. Resolution approving the commercial lease agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Carmick Properties, LLC. for a Satellite Fire Station located at 700 Robins Road and direct City Staff to sign the Agreement due to the Lessor needing more time to review the Commercial Lease Agreement, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 
Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following Consent Agenda items: Bills presented; Finance Director’s Report for September 2011; City Clerk’s Reconciliation Report for September 2011; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police, & Public Works; Motion setting joint meeting with Library Board for Wednesday, November 9, 2011 at 5:30 P.M., second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.
Report from Council Members / Mayor

Marty Bruns updated Council that Crime Stoppers did not receive the grant for signs to be placed in each community.  They will be requesting funding from surrounding communities for the purchase of 12 signs for posting.
Mayor Theis updated Council on the status of the repairs to the Council Chamber’s dias and cherry wall.  Scott Geckoff will be coming to look at the wall sometime within the next week.
Mayor Theis asked Council members if they would be available on November 29th at 5:30 P.M. to hold a special meeting regarding the sale of anticipated bonds.
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage introduced Matt Powers as the Deputy Chief-Training for the Fire Department with a start date of September 26, 2011.  Matt is a third generation Fire Fighter with the Hiawatha Fire Department.
Priority One Presentation Annual Report- Dee Baird

Dee Baird thanked Council for their $10,000.00 investment for each FY2011-2016 and provided an overview of the key initiatives of Priority One from 9/1 – 8/31 FY2011 as follows:

Business Developments

· 15 existing companies were assisted
· Two new businesses recruited

· $218,168,336 million in capital investment created and $57,870,691 of taxable investment

· 17 projects including two new companies

· 714 new jobs with an average wage of $33.95/hour

· 289 retained jobs with average wage of $35.00/hour

· $26,776,837 of financial assistance benefits for area companies

· Visited 26 corporate headquarters of area companies

· Identified 58 new company prospects

· Met with 49 site location consultants

Workforce Initiatives

· Attended over 20 career fairs reaching 1,000 students, promoting MyTernNow.com

· Distributed nearly 400 recruitment packets to area employers

Marketing, Communications & Research

· Transitioned to e-newsletter, increasing outreach from 400 investors every two months to over 1,300 subscribers every two weeks.  Additionally the organization will save over $4,000 annually in printing and mailing costs
Neighborhood Transportation Service (NTS) Presentation- Kay Fisk

Kay Fisk of Neighborhood Transportation Service (NTS) provided the following updates to Council regarding the number of rides provided by NTS for Hiawatha and associated costs for year 2011:
· Total rides from Hiawatha 4,585
· Total rides to Hiawatha 2,374

· Total rides to and from Hiawatha 6,959

· Each ride costs NTS $12.44

· 6,959 rides (X) $12.44 = $86,569

· NTS charges $5.00 per ride

· Total number of rides (X) $5.00 = $34,795

· Difference between actual cost and amount collected = $51,774

Kay Fisk informed Council of the following new opportunities for NTS:

· Providing rides to individuals that work in the downtown district both to and from work, including transporting jurors
· CAB’s, which is a small program helping individuals with disabilities
· Providing rides for non-profits from the Geneva Apartments to Witwer where the meal site for seniors is located

· Working with Jane Boyd for after school programs

Fisk asked for a 5% increase in the FY2011-2012 pledge; an amount not to exceed $6,064 for one year (FY2012-2013).

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-239 pledging financial support with a 5% increase in an amount not to exceed $6,064 from the General Fund for FY2012-2013 to Neighborhood Transportation Service (NTS), second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-239 adopted.

Entrepreneurial Development Corporation (EDC) Presentation- Curt Nelson

Curt Nelson of Entrepreneurial Development Corporation (EDC) provided the following updates to Council regarding the Stakeholder Report on business growth initiatives for year 2011:

New Clients

· 45 interstate commerce businesses currently under contract

· 11 new clients representing two start-ups, five early stage and four later stage businesses

· $120 of area economic improvement with every dollar of financial support received

Client Recognition
Corridor Business Journal’s Fastest Growing Companies breakfast honored the following EDC clients:
· Mobile Demand #6 (15 jobs will be added by FY2012, $15 million business)

· HH Ventures #19

· Cedar Graphics #10

Client Funding

· 17 equity and debt funding initiatives in process totaling over $18 million for Iowa based businesses

EDC Events
· January Networking Event: Developing an Entrepreneur Ecosystem (Corridor Business Alliance members and Downtown District)

· February Technology Networking Event: Building Mobile Apps (Co-hosted with new tech group, EclecTech Society)

· March Networking Event: Refine your Elevator Pitch (Held in Iowa City with TAI
 and Iowa City Area Development Group ICAD)

· April TAI Tech Brew (Sponsored TAI’s Tech Brew at the Vine in Coralville)
· May Networking Event: Helping Existing Businesses Compete & Grow (Held at Cedar Rapids Bank & Trust and featured Apache Hose & Belting Co.)
Curt Nelson asked for a $10,000 contribution for FY2012-2013; keeping the same contribution amount as pledged for FY2011-2012.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-240 pledging financial support in the amount of $10,000 from Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Funds for FY2012-2013 to Entrepreneurial Development Center Inc. (EDC), second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-240 adopted.

Fixing Date (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a Public Hearing to Consider Amending the Hiawatha Code of Ordinances adding Chapter 55A, Urban Chickens Providing Regulations for Raising, Harboring and Keeping of Chickens Within the City of Hiawatha
Mayor Theis suggested that upon the approval of fixing a date of (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a public hearing regarding the addition of Code of Ordinances Chapter 55A Urban Chickens, Council only consider the first reading of the proposed ordinance to allow citizens extra time to familiarize themselves with the regulations for raising, harboring and keeping of chickens within the City of Hiawatha and provide feedback if they choose to do so.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-241 fixing a date of (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a public hearing to consider amending the Hiawatha Code of Ordinances to add Chapter 55A, Urban Chickens providing regulations for raising, harboring & keeping of chickens within the City of Hiawatha, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-241 adopted.

Fixing Date of (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a Meeting on the Proposition to Authorize a Loan Agreement and the Issuance of Notes to Evidence the Obligations of the City Thereunder for Not to Exceed $1,945,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2011B for an Essential Corporate Purpose
Upon approval of fixing a date of (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.), Council will hold a public hearing with the purpose of taking additional action for the authorization of a Loan Agreement and the issuance of Not to Exceed $1,945,000 General Obligation Loan Notes, Series 2011B for an essential corporate purpose of the City in order to pay costs of improvements to streets, including the acquisition of land for roads, sidewalks, public grounds, street lighting, signs, traffic control devices and replacement of dead and diseased trees.  Principal and interest on the proposed Loan Agreement will be payable from the Debt Service Fund.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-242 fixing a date of (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a meeting on the proposition to authorize a Loan Agreement & the issuance of Notes to evidence the obligations of the City thereunder for Not to Exceed $1,945,000 for an Essential Corporate Purpose, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-242 adopted.
Fixing Date of (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a Meeting on the Proposition to Authorize a Loan Agreement and the Issuance of Notes to Evidence the Obligations of the City Thereunder for Not to Exceed $120,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes for a General Corporate Purpose

Upon approval of fixing a date of (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.), Council will hold a public hearing with the purpose of taking additional action for the authorization of a Loan Agreement and the issuance of Not to Exceed $120,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2011B, for a general corporate purpose, bearing interest at the rate of not to exceed nine (9%) per centum per annum, in order to pay costs of remodeling, improving and equipping public buildings, and improvements to the Municipal Swimming Pool Principal and interest on the proposed Loan Agreement will be payable from the Debt Service Fund.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-243 fixing a date of (November 2, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a meeting on the proposition to authorize a Loan Agreement & the issuance of Notes to evidence the obligations of the City thereunder for Not to Exceed $120,000 for a General Corporate Purpose, second by Marty Bruns.  
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-243 adopted.
Amending Resolution #11-220 Granting Right-of-way Permission to ImOn Communications, LLC for the Installation of Fiber Optics Cable and Authorizing an Additional Route Change to the West Half Right-of-way between Pirie Drive to Chaffee Drive to Accommodate Underground Utilities in the East Half Right-of-way
ImOn Communications, LLC was granted right-of-way permission to install fiber optics cable within the City of Hiawatha by Resolution #11-177 on August 3, 2011.  After working with the City Engineers, Hall and Hall Engineering, they discovered it would conflict with the future widening of the intersection, sidewalks and traffic signals for the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project and revised their installation route to accommodate which was approved by Resolution #11-220 on September 20, 2011.
ImOn under the direction of Hall and Hall Engineering, requested an additional route change to accommodate several underground utilities currently located in the east section of right-of-way of Robins Road and relocate the fiber optics cable line in the west half right-of-way between Pirie Drive to Chaffee Drive.

Hall and Hall Engineering and the Hiawatha Water Superintendent reviewed and recommend the installation of cable in the revised location so it does not impact existing City utilities.
ImOn Communications, LLC has signed an Indemnification and Hold Harmless Agreement for the installation of cable. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-244 amending Resolution #11-220 granting Right-of-way permission to ImOn Communications, LLC for the installation of fiber optics cable & authorizing an additional route change to the west half Right-of-way between Pirie Drive to Chaffee Drive to accommodate underground utilities in the east half Right-of-way under the approval recommended in the letter provided by Hall & Hall Engineers & verbal approval from the Hiawatha Water Superintendent, second by Nancy Melsa.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-244 adopted.
Approving Quote for Traffic Signal Detection Cameras and Equipment at the Boyson Road / I-380 Interchange
Council approved Resolution #11-237 authorizing City staff to proceed with plans and specifications prepared by Hall and Hall Engineering and solicitation of Requests for Proposals for the installation of traffic signals on October 5, 2011.

The City of Marion currently maintains Hiawatha’s light system, therefore, Hall and Hall Engineering has been working with Traffic Corporation of Ankeny, the current supplier traffic signal equipment to the City of Marion, to obtain a quote for the cost of a traffic signal detection camera and equipment for the Boyson Road / I-380 Interchange.
The quotation received from Traffic Control Corporation is in the total amount of $25,000.00 for a camera autoscope thermal detection system along with the necessary equipment.  Funding for this project is available in FY2012 Local Option Sales Tax Dollars.

City Staff will come back to Council at a future date with quotations for installation of the camera detection system.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-245 approving the quotation for an infrared camera & equipment providing vehicle detection capabilities on traffic signals at the Boyson Road / I-380 Interchange in the amount of $25,000.00 from Traffic Control Corporation of Ankeny, Iowa utilizing available funding in FY2012 Local Option Sales Tax Dollars, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-245 adopted.
Approving and Ratifying the Partial Property Acquisition and Payment to the Owner in the Amount of $20,250 for the Property Located at 100 Boyson Road, Owned by Carmeletta Lentz in Connection with the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project 

The partial property acquisition of the property located at 100 Boyson Road comes in connection with the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project.  The property is located on the north side of Boyson Road between the Cedar Valley Nature Trail and the Canadian National Railroad.  Partial acquisition of this property will provide the City with right-of-way and easements needed for the proposed realignment of Boyson Road.
After negotiations, the City and Carmeletta Lentz (owner) agreed on a purchase price of $20,150.00 for the right-of-way and easements plus $100.00 for abstracting costs, equaling a total purchase price of $20,250.00.

Once this purchase is complete all right-of-way will be acquired for Phase I of the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project between Hawkeye Drive and the railroad.

Approval of the purchase agreement is subject to City Attorney review of abstract and completion of closing documents.
Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser reviewed and recommends the partial property acquisition and payment to the owner.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-246 authorizing the partial purchase of 100 Boyson Road, owned by Carmeletta Lentz with ownership providing the City right-of-way & easements needed for the realignment of Boyson Road & directs the Mayor to sign the residential purchase agreement with a total purchase price of $20,250, closing date to be determined, but not before November 3, 2011 with cash payment on date of closing, & further authorize the City Clerk to record the purchase agreement with the Office of the Linn County Recorder, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-246 adopted.

Approving One (1) Permanent Storm Sewer and Storm Water Drainage Easement for the Property Located at 100 Boyson Road, Owned by Carmeletta Lentz in Connection with the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project
The permanent storm sewer and storm water drainage easement on a portion of the property located at 100 Boyson Road comes in connection with the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project.  The permanent drainage easement is part of the partial property acquisition and is needed for the proposed realignment of Boyson Road. 

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser reviewed and recommends approving one (1) permanent storm sewer and storm water drainage easement for the property located at 100 Boyson Road.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-247 accepting the perpetual & continual storm sewer & storm water drainage easement requirements as described in the agreement between the City of Hiawatha & Carmelleta Lentz for the purpose of constructing, reconstructing & maintaining said storm sewer & storm water drainage over & under a portion of the real property located at 100 Boyson Road, & for consideration of $1.00 duly paid & acknowledged for said easement & further authorize the Mayor & City Clerk to execute the Permanent Easement for Storm Sewer & Storm Water Drainage & the Permanent Easement for Storm Sewer & Storm Water Drainage Agreement will be recorded in the Office of the Linn County Recorder & thereafter filed with the City Engineer, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-247 adopted.

Approving One (1) Temporary Construction and Access Easement for the Property Located at 100 Boyson Road, Owned by Carmeletta Lentz in Connection with the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project

The temporary construction and access easement on a portion of the property located at 100 Boyson Road comes in connection with the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project.  The temporary construction and access easement is part of the partial property acquisition and is needed to perform construction of street pavement, sewer main, water main, storm sewers and other business utility lines including necessary excavation, piling of dirt, storage of materials and equipment and ingress and egress of persons and equipment to complete the proposed realignment of Boyson Road. 

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser reviewed and recommends approving one (1) temporary construction and access easement for the property located at 100 Boyson Road.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-248 accepting the temporary construction & access easement & restoration requirements as described in the agreement between the City of Hiawatha & Carmeletta Lentz for the purpose of but not limited to, facilitating the construction of street pavement, sewer main, water main, storm sewers & other business utility lines that shall include necessary excavation, piling of dirt, storage of materials & equipment & ingress & egress of persons & equipment to complete the construction by accessing a portion of the real property located at 100 Boyson Road, & further authorize the Mayor & City Clerk to execute the temporary construction & access easement & temporary construction & access easement Agreement will be recorded in the Office of the Linn County Recorder & thereafter filed with the City Engineer, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-248 adopted.
Discussion/Possible Action Regarding the Appeal of the Community Development Department Decision to Deny a Sign Permit for the Painting of a Mural on the Outside of the Neighbor Insurance Services Building Located at 98 East Willman Street Due to Noncompliance with Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code

Council had a discussion regarding the appeal of the Community Development Department decision to deny a sign permit for the painting of a mural on the outside of the Neighbor Insurance Services building located at 98 East Willman Street due to noncompliance with Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code. 

Kandi Wolfe, artist that will be creating the mural was present at the meeting and displayed some of her professional artwork to Council.  

Community Development Director, Mark Powers explained to Council that the current Sign Code adopted in 1998, does not include language for murals so when performing review of the request, the Community Development Department staff has to look at the definition of “sign.”  The stated Code definition is as follows:

· Any medium, including its component parts, which is used or intended to be used to direct attention to a business, product, service, idea, premises, person or thing.

Mark Powers first gave Kandi Wolfe his opinion that the sign would be allowed but after further discussion and review of the Sign Code with Community Development staff, the Mayor and City Attorney; everyone was in agreement that the request came back to the definition of an “attention drawing device” which would classify it as a sign.  The Neighbor Insurance Services building does not have enough square footage to accommodate the proposed mural.  The property is zoned C-3 and the lineal front foot of the building allows for 135 square feet of wall signage.  The painted “Neighbor Insurance” sign on the west side of the building accounts for 124.8 square feet.  The proposed mural is 60.5 square feet in size.  

The mural also does not fit in the exemption section of the Sign Code because the Community Development Department staff believes this exemption is intended for complete flags not just a portion of a flag as is featured in the background of the proposed mural.  It would also not fit the exemption of a memorial because it would be painted on the side of a commercial building and would fall under the definition of an attention drawing device for that business.

Mark Powers informed Kandi Wolfe that after further research and consideration of the above listed details, the sign would not be allowed.
Council member, Marty Bruns expressed his opinion that a mural is not a sign, it is art and Council should grant a waiver to allow this request.

Council member, Dick Olson stated that City Staff is working with the ordinance as it stands today and in order to approve this mural request, the City needs to follow the proper channels and look at the current ordinance and make the necessary amendments to allow murals.

Council requested that Mark Powers work on adding language & definitions for art/murals to the City’s current Sign Code & take the proposed amendments before the Planning & Zoning Commission for review & recommendation for amendment to be ready for Council approval by spring of 2012 when weather would allow for painting.

Once the code is amended, Ms. Wolfe could then apply for a permit with the Community Development Department.

Resolution as a Letter of Support for the City of Cedar Rapids regarding TIGER Grant for the Highway 100 Bridge Construction Project
The Transportation Investments Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER) grant will provide funding for the completion of Iowa Highway 100 Bridge Construction Project, building a new four lane highway over the Cedar River to serve as an integral part of an efficient beltway connecting Interstate 380, U.S. Highways 30 and 151 and Iowa Highway 13.  Approval of this resolution will show Hiawatha’s support of an application by Linn County/Cedar Rapids to apply for TIGER funding.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-249 as a letter of support that the City of Hiawatha is supportive of an application by Linn County/Cedar Rapids to apply for TIGER grant funding to assist in the construction of the Iowa Highway 100 Bridge Construction Project to build a new four lane highway over the Cedar River & serve as an integral part of an efficient beltway connecting Interstate 380, U.S. Highways 30 & 151, & Iowa Highway 13, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-249 adopted.
Authorizing the Flexible Benefits Plan Renewal for the 2012 Plan Year with Wellmark Blue Cross Blue Shield and Direct the City Clerk to Sign the Necessary Documents

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council approval in renewing the City’s Wellmark Blue Cross Blue Shield Flexible Benefits Plan for calendar year 2012.  Employees have been able to take advantage of this benefit that allows pre-tax contributions to be allocated toward unpaid medical and dental expenses, prescriptions and dependent care since July of 2010.  The plan is renewable on a yearly basis from January 1st – December 31st.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-250 authorizing the Flexible Benefits Plan Renewal for the 2012 plan year with Wellmark Blue Cross Blue Shield & direct the City Clerk to sign the necessary documents, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-250 adopted.
Placement of Items for next Agenda/Work Sessions

Mayor Theis announced that the ribbon cutting for the North Center Point Road Project is planned for November 15th.  Painting will occur once the weather gets a little warmer.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:56 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 
                                                            
















 __________________________

                                                                                     Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST:
 __________________________

 Kim Downs, City Clerk
